Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.30pm, 18th May 2015, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, John Harrison, Jeanette Troughton, Sara Pickard, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Graham Thomas & Sandie Rosser 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Clare Bath, Chris James & Philippa Hill-John 
23
Police Matters
There were no Police officers present.  The Clerk advised the meeting that he had emailed both PC Huw Thomas and PCSO Laura Smith advising them of the meeting and, in the event that neither could attend, to forward details of the crimes for circulation.  The Clerk had received a response from PC Thomas, advising he was on leave, but had not received a list of the crimes. 

Cllr Harrison asked whether PC Thomas had advised the Clerk whether the use of the speed camera in Creigiau had been effective.  The Clerk advised that he had not received a report from PC Thomas and would follow this up with the officer.  Clerk to arrange
There was general concern that communications with the Police were pretty poor and a discussion ensued about the poor advertising of PACT meetings, as no Councillors had been advised, on the last occasion, by email. The Clerk was asked to also follow this up with the officer.  Clerk to arrange
24
County Council Matters 

Cllr Graham Thomas was present and advised that there were three main issues.  Firstly, in relation to the LDP, CCC had responded to all the action points requested by the Inspector and the publication of the Inspector’s report was imminent.  It was hoped that the Inspector had accepted some, if not all, of the arguments put forward by the NW Cardiff Group and the Cardiff Civic Society to ensure development does not proceed in isolation to the infrastructure necessary to underpin that development.  There was likely to be a 6-week consultation period following the publication of the Inspector’s report.
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to advise that CCC were meeting at that time to elect a new leader and also a Lord Mayor and, dependent on the outcome of that, may also impact on other issues.

Finally, Cllr Graham Thomas thanked the Clerk for promoting, in the noticeboards, the public meeting held in the Scouts Hut in Creigiau regarding the playground opposite the Creigiau Inn.  A number of people were in attendance and it is hoped that a group can be arranged on a charitable basis to upgrade the playground as CCC state that they have complied with their statutory requirements.  It is intended to form a committee from the group to improve the facilities in the park.  There was a general discussion about this with Cllr Howard voicing her displeasure at the lack of funding and support emanating from CCC.  Cllr Graham Thomas confirmed to the Clerk that they were aware that Peterston-super-Ely Community Council had recently gone through a similar issue with the Vale of Glamorgan CC and their Chairman had attended the meeting and offered their assistance.  
The Chairman asked whether Cllr Craig Williams would remain a County Councillor in view of his success in being elected the MP for Cardiff North.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that it was likely that he would resign his Council seat although Cllr Priday said there was no compunction on him to do so as long as he attended 6 Council meetings in the course of a year.  The Chairman asked whether Council should write formally to Cllr Craig Williams congratulating him on his achievement.  Cllr Priday felt that this was a good idea as he was a member of the community and his wife was a Community Councillor.  Cllr Harrison also agreed saying that the achievement should be recognised and Council agreed that the Clerk would write to him in these terms.  Clerk to arrange
25
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Mr Belward, a Creigiau resident, asked firstly what progress had been made on repairing the damage to the recreation field following Western Power re-routing the cables underground.  Secondly, he felt that the agreement with CRAMC should be revisited by a small committee of Councillors with representatives of CRAMC in relation to the levels of money expected to be paid by CRAMC, as he understood that CRAMC was not sitting on a pile of money to be able to meet the increasing costs.  
Mr Colin Pryce, also a Creigiau resident, queried the Council’s costs asking whether it was normal for Community Councils to be spending more than 50% of the income on administration costs.  He stated that this was not the case in the private sector, which was his background.

26
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Harrison advised that he understood CRAMC had about £10,000 in reserves in a separate account.  He also felt that the people who made up CRAMC could do more to bring in revenue.  The Clerk explained the action he had taken since the last meeting and some of the objectives that had already been achieved following a positive meeting between the Clerk, Western Power and Balfour Beatty, their main contractors, specifically that the tarmac had been repaired and chippings laid opposite the skateboard park.  In addition, agreements were in place to repair the kerb stones, the verges and the area to the east of the tennis courts.  This last piece of work was being undertaken by the Council’s contractor with the invoice for the work going to Western Power.
Cllr Stuart Thomas suggested that a request for a meeting should occur after the CRAMC AGM where a few councillors could meet with CRAMC officers.  This was discussed among Councillors and Cllr Howard proposed that a small group meet with CRAMC to formally understand the Memorandum of Understanding and find a way forward.  This was seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed.  The suggested committee would comprise of Cllrs Howard, Harrison, Jones, Graham Thomas and Owen.
27
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 20th April 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
28
Matters Arising
Paragraph 4  Cllr Howard queried what the cut-off date was for the next Community Link.  The Clerk advised it was 24th June 2015.  There followed a brief discussion about the bus service to the villages and whether it was worth publishing bus time-tables in the Link.
Paragraph 6 [Paragraph 135]  Cllr Howard advised that the Post Office in Creigiau were still receiving an inadequate service from CCC with regard to the stocking of recycling bags.  The Clerk advised that he had had one or two visitors re-directed from the Post Office and that the delivery dates were Monday and Thursdays.
29
Clerk’s Report
29.1 

Local Government (Democracy)(Wales) Act 2013 (Commencement No.2) Order 2015
The Clerk advised Councillors of the changes that Community Councils were required to make as a consequence of the enactment of certain sections of the Local Government (Democracy)(Wales) Act 2013 (Commencement No.2) Order 2015.  This now required Councils to publish more information on their web-sites most of which this Community Council were already doing.  However, there was now a need to publish the Councillors Register of Interests on the web-site.  The Clerk went on to advise members that each of them had received a copy of their own entry in the Register on the rear of the Clerk’s report.  The Clerk asked that Councillors check and either verify or amend their entries in order that the Register could be put onto the web-site.  There followed a discussion during which the Clerk suggested that each Councillor should email him with any amendments rather than take up too much time in the meeting.  In addition there was a further discussion around the need to disclose a Councillor’s occupation or whether he/she rented or owned the house they lived in.  The Clerk advised that the purpose of the Register is to demonstrate transparency and openness in Council decision making.  Nevertheless the Clerk was asked to check with One Voice Wales as to the need for certain aspects of the information to be publicised.  Clerk to arrange
29.2

The Stone Monolith at Ael y Bryn, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised of the placing of the Stone Monolith at Ael y Bryn to mark the granting of Village Green Status to the area on 16th July 2014.  He went onto recommend that the occasion should be marked by a plaque to commemorate the event not only for current residents but also future generations.  He warned that a plaque would not be cheap and he had received an initial costing from Mossfords, the monumental masons, that indicated that a piece of black granite, suitably inscribed and recessed into the monolith on concealed fixings so that it would be extremely difficult to remove would cost between £500 - £700.  Nevertheless, the plaque should last for many decades and be a reminder for all of what was achieved.  The Clerk finished by advising that he would collect as many tenders as he could so that Council could make a final decision.  Cllr Howard queried whether the inscription would be bilingual and the Clerk stated that that would be the case.  Clerk to arrange
29.3  

Overpayment of Salaries and Wages
The Clerk explained how the Internal Auditor had noticed that there had been an overpayment of Salaries and wages to the part-time staff following the implementation of the pay award in December 2014.  The pay award had included a one-off payment in lieu of back pay with those on the lowest scale receiving the greatest sum.  However the Clerk had not applied the one-off payment pro rata, dependent on the number of hours each part-time employee worked.  As a consequence the Clerk had produced a table for members indicating the amount paid, the amount that should have been paid and the total overpayment for each staff member.  He also recommended in the table that the money be repaid over the remaining 11 months of the financial year at a fixed sum every month, to lessen the impact of the lowest paid.  Cllr Priday stated that if she had been the Union representative, this would have been the course of action she would have suggested.  The Chairman asked whether Council were happy to accept the Clerk’s recommendation with the added proviso that should any member of staff leave during the course of the year that the money outstanding to be repaid would be deducted from the last salary.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
29.4

Fixed Rate Deposit Account
The Clerk explained the additional demands set by the Council’s bankers in order to set up the Fixed Deposit Account and circulated a further document, required by the Bank, to be signed by the signatories.  Those signatories present signed the document.  Clerk to arrange
29.5

Charter with CCC
The Clerk advised that agreement had been reached for the Cardiff Community Council Clerks to meet with Marie Rosenthal, CCC (Monitoring Officer), at Radyr on 17th June 2015.  The Clerk assumed the meeting was to discuss the Charter but it could equally be about the Government White Paper which proposed the Local Authority directs certain aspects of the remits of Community Councils.  The Clerk asked that if any members had any issues they wanted the Clerk to raise.  The date was two days after the next full Council meeting, so there would be plenty of time to forward any queries to the Clerk.  Clerk to arrange
30
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
The Clerk advised members that subsequent to circulating the pre-read papers, he had received a further document from Travis Perkins which caused him to query the payments recorded of £143.67 and £23.40.  As a consequence the Clerk had not sent off the cheques and was awaiting an amended figure from Travis Perkins.  The Chairman asked that the correct amounts be minuted and as a consequence the recorded payments of £5,846.10p needed to be reduced by £167.07.  Therefore payments of £5,679.03p; and receipts of £435.00p were recorded for April 2015.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  

31
Planning Applications
There were 2 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/00626/MNR ~ 2 High Corner, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 15/00864/DCH ~ 71 Parc y Coed, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments. 
32
Correspondence
(18.5.15) Cllr Priday queried the correspondence from Norma Procter as it was her understanding that there had been significant developments in the issues surrounding School Lane, GYG.  The Clerk agreed advising Council that CCC had tried to abrogate their responsibilities in relation to School Lane by claiming they did not own any of the land and Norma Procter had then proved to them, by the simple act of consulting the Land Registry, that CCC owned two thirds of the land at School Lane and had done so for decades.  The Clerk went on to read out the copy of the letter from Norma Procter to Matthew Wakelam, a CCC employee, in relation to the continued failure, by CCC, to consult on their proposals and also urging them to stick with promises or pledges made in relation to the Aggregates Levy Fund.  This provoked quite a discussion and the Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, felt the hitherto PCC stance of not involving itself in School Lane required re-visiting.  Cllr Harrison agreed stating that the PCC should fully support Norma Procter in her efforts to resolve the issue of School Lane once and for all.  It was also felt that PCC support was owed to the residents of GYG.  Cty Cllr Graham Thomas was asked if he could raise the issue at the next appropriate CCC meeting and he agreed to do so.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to CCC in support of the issues raised by Norma Procter.  Clerk to arrange
(12.5.15) Cllr Priday queried the email notification from CCC (Development Control), regarding the amendment to the planning application in respect of the 47 houses to the north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch. A discussion ensued regarding the access on to the site from Heol Goch and the Clerk was asked to write to the case officer seeking clarification regarding the access and also try to speak to Cty Cllr Craig Williams about the same matter.  Clerk to arrange
(18.5.15) Cllr Rosser queried the correspondence regarding amendments to the planning application at Tyddyn, Garth Hill, GYG.  The Clerk advised this was an application where the PCC had supported neighbours who had objected to the nature of the extension in a conservation area.  It was likely that the amendment was a reflection of those contrasting views.  Cllr Rosser also asked if the Clerk would find out the outcome of the planning application in relation to 6 Glan yr Afon, GYG.  Clerk to arrange
(13.5.15) Cllr Harrison queried the details of the emails from Ann Cooper which the Clerk advised related to parking issues around the junction of Mountain Road and High Corner and cyclists coming down Mountain Road at recklessly dangerous speeds.  The Clerk advised that as both issues were matters for the Police, he had passed them both on.
33
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	5.5.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	The guttering at the rear of the flats, which are above the shops on High Corner, Pentyrch and specifically the guttering to the rear of the butchers shop, has come away from the fascia board and the water is cascading onto the pavement at the side of the butchers shop in Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  Both the shops and the flats above are owned by Cardiff CC.  I would be grateful if this could be passed to the appropriate department for their attention.
	Email to C2C

	7.5.15
	Stuart Thomas
	Just to let you know that I drove down to GYG yesterday and saw a tree branch on Main Road sticking out over the roadway at the height of a van windscreen.  I have reported it directly to C2C in case you receive a phone call from CCC.
	For information

	14.5.15
	Chris Priday
	There are a series of pot-holes along the middle of Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, adjacent to the Industrial Estates, between where the two carriageways were recently re-tarmaced.  It is clear that a gap was left between the two carriageways where the pot-holes have developed.  Could you advise CCC please? 
	Email to C2C

	18.5.15
	Sara Pickard
	Just to let members know I was on the ‘Victoria Derbyshire’ Show on election day and on 19th May I am going to Rome to give a lecture on my role as a Community Councillor.
	For information

	18.5.15
	John Harrison
	I am concerned that Heol Goch, Pentyrch is being heavily used by cyclists who regard the cycle up the hill good training and the ride down an opportunity to reach high speeds whilst riding two abreast.  We have been told in the past that there is no speed limit for cyclist but nevertheless the speed reached by some cyclists on a badly surfaced road can only be a danger to road safety.  I would like the Police to be advise of our concerns.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.5.15
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Similarly I am also concerned about speeding along Cardiff Road, Creigiau certainly between Robin Hill and the junction with Parc y Coed between 9pm and 11pm by both motor-bikes and cars is a real cause for concern.  I would like the Clerk to advise the Police of this as well.
	Clerk to arrange


	18.5.15
	Wynford Ellis Owen, Stuart Thomas & Graham Thomas
	We are also concerned about the parking of construction traffic along Cardiff Road, Creigiau between Robin Hill and the junction with Parc y Coed.  There is a development on Cardiff Road between Brummell Drive and Robin Hill and another at the end of Queen Charlotte Drive both of which are attracting a lot of constructors vehicles and which are causing traffic issues during the day.  We feel that the constructors are not acting in accordance with the terms of the planning permission.  Could the Clerk check with CCC (Development Control)?
	Clerk to arrange

	18.5.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	I attended the Pentyrch PACT meeting which corresponded with the Neighbourhood Watch meeting.  My recollections of the crime figures were that they were quite low with a cannabis warning on Garth Hill.  However the issues the PNW wished me to raise relate to the ‘pig farm’ on Church Road, Pentyrch, where there is still a container on the land, despite the fact that CCC (Planning Control) have apparently served a notice on the owner to have it moved.  Could the Clerk follow up on this issue please?
	Clerk to arrange

	18.5.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	Secondly would any member of the PCC be interested in joining members of the PNW on a litter pick around the village at a time and date to be arranged?  Anybody interested please contact me.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.05 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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